
SECTION I 1  

HEALTH SYSTEM INFRASTRUCTURE 



Chapter 3 

HEALTH SYSTEM DEVELOPMENT 

3.1 HEALTH SITUATION AND TREND ASSESSMENT 

Health Information System Development 

A combined collaborative effort has resulted in the compilation 
of the second regional report on the monitoring of the HFA 
strategies which was presented to the Regional Committee in 
September 1988 and formed part of the global report presented 
to the Forty-second World Health Assembly in May 1989. Many 
deficiencies in the information system chain came to light 
during these joint efforts. In most countries, monitoring and 
evaluation are still being implemented on an -- ad hoc basis, 
instead of being integrated into the managerial processes. 
While organizational units, like health planning divisions or 
monitoring and evaluation cells, exist and carry out their 
functions diligently, there is a need for them to articulate 
their findings more effectively so that improvements based on 
these findings get absorbed into the functioning systems. 

Most countries in the Region continued their efforts towards 
improving their information support systems, and the studies on 
HFA strategy management being carried out in India and Nepal, 
mentioned in the previous report, are cases in point. These 
studies are progressing. Trial runs of a modified reporting 
system are underway. The results of these would be taken into 
account in extending the proposed system to other areas in 
these countries. The studies have made useful contributions in 
clarifying several aspects of information generation, 
recording, coordination and in the end-use of information in 
the two countries. 



Discussions are being held with the national authorities in 
India to reorient the activities of the WHO collaborating 
centre in the Central Bureau of Health Intelligence, New Delhi, 
towards monitoring and evaluation of national and regional HFA 
strategies. When fully operational, this centre is expected, 
among other things, to elucidate the fundamental operational 
requirements for identification of indicators, and, more 
specially, to impart necessary training to health personnel and 
managers at different levels of the health system. 

Another noteworthy development in the countries is the progres- 
sive introduction of modern computer facilities in the health 
sector. The improved ways in which large information bases can 
be generated, maintained and manipulated are at once a boon, as 
well as a bane, to the possibilities of capitalizing on this 
technological revolution. The Regional Office interacts with 
the countries in their attempts to steer these developments in 
a coordinated manner without disturbing the existing systems, 
particularly since lopsided development in informatics support 
in the health systems is likely to inhibit, rather than facili- 
tate, information transfer. Some countries in the Region have 
introduced modern electronic data processing facilities in the 
health sector. 

In the conventional aspects of the programme area, collabo- 
rative efforts were undertaken in India, Sri Lanka and Thailand 
for improving the quality of cause-of-death statistics, but 
solution of tbis problem does not appear easy. Impediments are 
deep-rooted and are of a fundamental nature: lack of facilities, 
ignorance, and the consequent failure of people to report vital 
events; lack of sufficient administrative machinery for govern- 
ments to enforce legal requirements; lack, or imbalanced 
dispersal, of qualified medical manpower to undertake diagnostic 
efforts, and insufficient laboratory and other diagnostic 
facilities, etc. The absence of sufficient numbers of trained 
personnel, especially in non-metropolitan areas, continues to 
be a common problem in several countries of the Region. Many 
countries have therefore promoted lay-reporting systems for the 
determination of health situation and trends. Although these 
systems have both advantages and disadvantages, the data 
generated are being used by the countries for planning and 
implementing their programmes. 

An attempt is being made to improve the information support 
system at the regional level for which regional databases need 
to be compiled. It is expected that a formal mechanism will be 
evolved leading to rationalization of the procedures for data 
collection, compilation and routing both at the regional and 
country levels. 



Epidemiological Surveillance 

With regard to epidemiological surveillance, the major 
objective of the programme continued to be the strengthening of 
epidemiological network services at country level. Field 
epidemiological training programmes (FETP) have been further 
promoted in order to make countries self-reliant with competent, 
trained epidemiologists. To maintain a close surveillance of 
communicable diseases and strengthen epidemiological units at 
the national level, this component of the epidemiological 
surveillance programme has been incorporated in the WHO country 
budgets of Bangladesh, Burma, India, Indonesia, Nepal, Sri 
Lanka and Thailand. 

The FETPs have gained momentum in three countries of the 
Region, namely, India, Indonesia and Thailand. 

In India, support was provided to the National Institute of 
Communicable Diseases (NICD), New Delhi, to develop a 
three-month, field-oriented epidemiology training course for 
district health officers. Training modules were developed based 
on the training programmes of Indonesia, Thailand and the 
United States of America. Field studies of the epidemiology 
course concentrated on vaccine-preventable diseases, family 
risk factors and determinants of morbidity and mortality. WHO 
collaborated with India in the development of the FETP, 
including development of laboratory-based surveillance and 
strengthening of laboratories at the NICD and in the states, 
and to support research activities. 

FETP activities were continued satisfactorily in Indonesia with 
a view to ensuring the availability of competent epidemiologists 
to meet the country's needs relating to health promotion and 
disease prevention. In Indonesia and Thailand, FETPs have now 
been established on a regular basis. The FETP has been adopted 
in the University of Indonesia and a WHO epidemiologist 
assisted in conducting inservice field epidemiology training. 
The field epidemiology training programme, first initiated in 
Thailand, has now been taken over by the Government. Short 
epidemiology courses, based on the FETP, have been organized 
for providing training in surveillance and investigative 
techniques to health persomel. Personnel from other countries 
also attended these courses. 

WHO was closely associated with the International Epidemiologi- 
cal Association (IEA), the International Clinical Epidemiology 
Network (INCLEN) and the Field Epidemiology Training Programmes 
(PETP) Conference in the Asia Region. The seventh annual 



meeting called by INCLW in Coa, India, in January 1989 was 
attended by most of the countries of the Region and WHO staff 
concerned. 

The Institute of Epidemiology, Disease Control and Research in 
Bangladesh has been strengthened to compile epidemiological 
data and to carry out epidemiological investigations of 
diseases. A WHO consultant was assigned to Burma to assist with 
the epidemiological surveillance activities. 

Technical support was provided to Nepal in preparing a plan of 
action for epidemiological surveillance of communicable 
diseases. Assistance was given to Sri Lanka for computerization 
of epidemiological data with a view to strengthening the 
surveillance system. 

3.2 MANAGERIAL PROCESS FOR NATIONAL HEALTH DEVBLOPEIENT 

Management of health services is accorded a high priority in 
the collaborative efforts of WHO in the Region. The thrust is 
on the development and implementation of national health 
strategies, health economics and financing, district health 
care management, strengthening of the ministries of health and 
training of health personnel in management. The managerial 
process for national health development was not, however, 
regarded as a specific vertical programme, but rather as a 
comprehensive approach cutting across all collaborative 
activities. 

In several countries of the Region, WHO collaborated with 
governments in the formulation of national health policies and 
plans. These collaborative activities are likely to result in 
giving concerted direction to health development efforts and in 
ensuring that health policies reflect the national needs, 
aspirations and expectations of the people. As a consequence, 
the national health-for-all strategies would be updated 
accordingly, and such developments could be observed in 
Bangladesh and Bhutan. 

An important element of collaboration was the support given to 
research on the development of information needed for the 
management of the national HFA strategies. In some countries, 
like Thailand, efforts were made to assess the present health 
situation and seek ways to solve the existing and emerging 
health problems. With a view to achieving this objective, a 



National Health Assembly was organized in which representatives 
from all the ministries and nongovernmental organizations 
participated. Activities were focussed in other countries on 
data collection and validation at the central and provincial 
levels, on financial estimates and time-frames. 

Health economics and financing was an area where major 
developments took place in many countries. A Centre for Health 
Economics and Policy Analysis has been established with WHO'S 
collaboration in Indonesia in the Bureau of Planning of the 
Ministry of Health. The Centre organized an international 
workshop on using economic concepts for health services 
development in Yogyakarta from 6 to 22 February 1989. This 
workshop focussed on the practical application of economics to 
specific requirements of the ministries of health and covered 
several major areas, such as health and development, economics 
of the health sector, planning for efficient use of resources 
and financing the health sector. Burma, India, Indonesia, 
Mongolia, Nepal, Sri Lanka and Thailand participated in the 
workshop. A task force on health financing was established in 
the Ministry of Health in Burma. This task force organized a 
seminar on alternative health financing in January 1989 and 
identified a number of research projects which would be 
instrumental in presenting to the national decision makers 
options for changes in the present system of health financing. 

WHO provided support to activities related to the development 
of health services management at the district and peripheral 
levels in a number of countries. A manual containing job 
descriptions was drafted for provincial offices in Indonesia 
and its use was discussed at a national meeting. The 
Organization assisted the national health authorities in 
Mongolia in the further development of a comprehensive health 
system based on primary health care and in developing effective 
health care in remote and rural areas. Emphasis is placed on 
strengthening the role of feldshers and midwives at the first 
referral level. WHO collaborated with other countries of the 
Region in strengthening national managerial capabilities at the 
district level by supporting training workshops, and in the 
preparation of training material for health management. An 
important element of collaboration is sharing the experience 
gained in the field of community involvement, intersectoral 
coordination and training of health staff. With this in view, 
an intersectoral approach to the problems of health planning 
and management has been adopted in several countries of the 
Region. This approach is particularly useful to review the 
implementation of health activities along with other sectors, 
such as planning and finance. 



Activities leading to the strengthening of the Ministry of 
Health were carried out in Sri Lanka and included consultations 
among, and training of, the central and district level staff. A 
meeting was convened of regional directors of health services 
to review the financial performance of health services. 
Reviewing the individual performance of managers as a tool in 
improving their efficiency was emphasized. These activities 
were carried out by WHO with support from DANIDA. 

Training in health management continued to receive attention in 
collaborative activities in many countries. Management 
development workshops were promoted at the district level in 
India, both from WHO'S regular budget and through UNDP-funded 
projects. In Bhutan, senior and mid-level national officers 
participated in group educational activities carried out by WHO 
in various parts of the world to acquaint them with modern 
managerial methods, techniques and skills. DANIDA provided 
funds to several countries of the Region for training in health 
management, with technical support from WHO staff in the 
countries, the Regional Office and WHO Headquarters. 

As the lead agency in the promotion and development of 
managerial process in health development, WHO has provided 
funds, technical staff support and training modules for 
activities at intercountry and regional levels. Other 
multilateral and bilateral agencies have provided significant 
support for developmental activities in the field of health 
management. USAID continued to assist the Policy, Planning, 
Monitoring and Supervision Division in Nepal in strengthening 
the health information system and provided general operational 
support. 

Financing of Health Senices 

Two important interregional meetings on health economics and 
health financing were held in the Region: an International 
Workshop on Using Economic Concepts for Health Services 
Development in Yogyakarts in February 1989, with the aim of 
practical application of economic concepts to specific policy 
requirements of the Ministry of Health, and an Interregional 
Seminar on Financing Human Resources for Health in Bangkok in 
1989 whose objective was to strengthen capabilities of 
countries to undertake policy analysis and management of human 
resources for health. Thirty-six persons from 23 countries 
participated in these meetings, of whom 14 (from six countries) 
were from South-East Asia. 



For the majority of developing countries coping with the 
problems of economic crises, poverty and a rapidly growing 
population is a never-ending constraint. There have been many 
arguments to support the thesis that in order to provide social 
services to the population, economic growth should be stimulated 
through the allocation of the available resources to growth 
targets. Social development is not a priority for the advocates 
of this thesis. Planners have to see positive health status as 
an investment, instead of consumption, and, therefore, 
efficiency, effectiveness and cost benefit have to be ensured. 
Thailand is one of the countries in the Region which has 
succeeded in placing health in the economic perspective where 
health development has been integrated into the overall 
economic and social development. 

Action research is being carried out in Indonesia, in 
collaboration with USAID, in health financing in the field of 
health insurance on a large scale and village health funds on a 
small-scale basis. Two approaches for the village health fund, 
are being used, namely, in kind through the PKK (the Family 
Welfare Movement) and through mosques where a percentage will 
be devoted to the health fund from the 2.5% personal income 
donation. 

The revolving community drug cooperative supply scheme, started 
in six integrated districts in Nepal, has now been extended. 
Self-sufficiency and self-financing of essential drugs in the 
community can be seen as an investment to improve health 
status. WHO has played a catalytic role in promoting the scheme. 

Even though the trend in the mobilization and allocation of 
health resources has been towards equity, it is possible to 
pursue economic rationality and social justice simultaneously 
within the limitations of available resources. This would not 
only improve the management, but would also increase the 
effectiveness and distributive aspects of resources available 
for health. 

3.3 HEALTH SYSTIMS RESEARCH 

The Regional Office has actively promoted and supported health 
systems research (HSR) for the past two decades. Health systems 
research encompasses health economics research (HER), health 
behaviour research (HBR), research on health manpower develop- 
ment and health services. The promotion and development of HSR 
is an integral component of the regional programme on research 



promotion and development and hence most of the activities 
related to HSR have been mentioned in the chapter on Research 
Promotion and Development. 

Follow up action taken by the Regional Office on the 
recommendations of the meeting of the Task Force on Health 
Systems Research and Institutional Strengthening held in 1987 
opened up a dialogue with several countries to strengthen 
institutions for health systems research and help identify 
those needing such strengthening. 

A consultative meeting of social and health scientists and 
national health systems research focal points was convened in 
the Regional Office in May 1989 to review and recommend 
improvements in the national coordinating mechanisms. This 
meeting served to strengthen further the regional and national 
networks among leading social science research centres, health 
programmes and HSR administrators. It also considered four 
working examples in which collaborative research could be 
easily and speedily taken up in countries, viz., Information, 
Education for Health for Self-care, Safe Motherhood, Rational 
Use of Drugs and Other Therapies, and Young Child Nutrition in 
Urban Primary Health Care. 

The WHO Collaborating Centre for Primary Health Care Development 
in Salaya, Bangkok, Thailand, and the WHO Collaborating Centre 
for Health Services Research in Surabaya, Indonesia, contlnue 
to undertake training and research activities in HSR. In 
addition, the Institute of Health Administration in Pyongyang, 
DPR Korea, which was designated as a WHO Collaborating Centre 
for Primary Health Care at the District Level, has commenced 
functioning, taking up the development of a model health care 
system at the district level. 

The implementation of health services research takes varied 
forms. In many projects, HSR is integrated into the ongoing 
system of programme evaluation and planning, such as the study 
of drop-outs in EPI. In addition, there are indepth, HSR 
collaborative research projects , such as the multicentre study 
on community participation in the control of dengue haemorrhagic 
fever in Burma, Indonesia and Thailand and the district-level 
PHC studies as in Mongar district, Bhutan. 

The Regional Office continued to collaborate with WHO 
Headquarters in the promotion and support of health systems 
research, particularly in the training activities, such as 
development and testing of training modules. Collaboration with 
other programmes of WHO Headquarters, such as Tropical Diseases 



Research (TDR), Human Reproduction (HRP), Maternal and Child 
Health (MCH) and Acute Respiratory Infections (ARI), involves 
the integration of health systems research related to programme 
objectives. Such HSR-related research also includes field 
studies to evaluate and test the tools for disease control that 
have emerged from the research projects supported by these 
programmes. 

The in-house Working Group on Health Services Research in the 
Regional Office continues to coordinate HSR activities and 
ensures the effective integration of HSR into ongoing 
programmes. 


